[bookmark: _GoBack]             Borough Council Regular Meeting
May 9, 2017

The regular meeting of Windber Borough Council was called to order by Windber Borough Council President, Barry Jerley at 7:00 p.m.

Pledge of Allegiance.

The following Council Members were present:  Mike Bryan, John Holden, Barry Jerley, Pete LaMonaca, Ron Mash, and James Spinos.  Sonya Pekala was absent. Jim Furmanchik, Borough Manager and Mayor Scott Penrod were present.  Attorney, Joseph Green was absent.    

Approval 	A motion was made by Mr. Spinos and seconded by Mr. Mash to approve the Minutes of the
Minutes  	April 11 and April 25, 2017 meetings.  One absent, Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

Recognition	Ashley Beener from Aspire Grant and Development Partners, LLC gave a presentation          
Visitors	regarding their company and the work they do.  She said she was sure the borough has submitted grants in the past and did not know if they were successful or not.  She said after speaking with Mr. Furmanchik, he told her they submitted one for water and sewer that did not go through.  She said they have an 82% success rate.  There are five people that actually work for the company and one person they contract as well.  

	Ms. Beener said there are a multitude of grant opportunities for Windber.  She said they are going to focus on two, they are the Multimodal Funds.  They are CFA Multimodal Transportation Fund & PennDot Multimodal Transportation Fund.  

	Ms. Beener listed several other grant opportunities that are available for Windber Borough.

CFA Multimodal		PennDot Multimodal Transportation Fund
DEP				DCNR
AFIG-Fuels Incentives	ACT 101 Section 902, Recycling Program Development
People for Bikes		Green Streets, Green Jobs, Green Towns
Parks Recycling		Automated Red Light Enforcement Transportation 
RACP				Enhancement Grants
TIGER Grants			Community Development Block Grant
USDA				Firefighter Grants

Ms. Beener gave several examples of partnerships they have and grants they obtained.  She said the CFA and PennDot Multimodal Grants have the same purposes.  

CFA Multimodal

· Commonwealth Financing Authority
· Established in 2004 as an independent agency of the Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED)
· Administer Pennsylvania’s Economic Stimulus Packages
· CFA Consists of seven Board members four legislative appointees and the secretaries of DCED, the Budget and Department of Banking and Securities Project approval require five affirmative votes, four of which must come from legislative appointees.  
· Grants are available for projects with a total cost of $100,000 or more.
· Grants shall not exceed $3,000,000 for any project (prevailing wage)
· Funds can be used for:
· Development, rehabilitation, and enhancement of transportation assets
· Existing community’s streetscape, lighting, sidewalk enhancement, pedestrian safety, connectivity of transportation assets and transit-oriented development.
· Applications received between March 1st and July 31st of each year.
· 14 exhibits included in the application
· 30% match

PennDot MTF

· Essentially the same purpose for projects
· 10 Exhibits included in applications
· Project construction must NOT commence before for both MTF
· Leverage private investment; create jobs, with a significant match.
· At least 30% match

MTF Scoring Guidelines

· The economic conditions of the region where the project is located.
· Consistency with local, regional and statewide planning.
· Benefits to safety, mobility, economic competitiveness and transportation system integration.
· The technical and financial feasibility of the project.  Applicants must show that all financial commitments will be in place to achieve the project goals and ensure the project will be fully completed with the use of these funds.
· The degree of matching funds above the 30% requirement and local financial support
· The number and quality of jobs to be created or preserved in Pennsylvania by the project.
· Regional nature of the project
· Project readiness
· Energy efficiency
· Operational sustainability of the project over the long term.
· Multimodal nature of the project.

Additional Match Requirements

· Matching funds from a county or municipality shall only consist of cash contributions provided by one or more counties or municipalities.  Liquid fuels tax, Act 13 impact fees and other statutorily allocated fees/taxes paid directly to a county or municipality may be used as a local match.
· Matching funds from a government council, business, economic development organization, or other public transportation agency shall only consist of cast contributions or cash equivalents for the appraised value of real estate necessary to construct an eligible project.
· If using the value of real estate as a cash equivalent an appraisal not older than one year is required and must be provided with the application submission.

Mr. Furmanchik asked Ms. Beener if she thought they had a better chance of getting a CFA Multimodal Grant than an engineer.  Ms. Beener said yes.  She said they have had really good success with Multimodal’s and if it is a good project it will go through.

Mr. Furmanchik asked if $125 an hour was their base rate of pay.  Ms. Beener said that is for everyone but nonprofits.  She said they are basically by the government told what they can charge.  Anything less or more is dictated.  That is why it is a lower rate for nonprofits.  It is $75 and everyone else is $125.  

Mr. Furmanchik asked if the retainer fee was cut in stone or was it negotiable.  Ms. Beener said it is negotiable and they would have to talk about that.  They would not want to charge the borough anything extensively over.  It depends on how many grants he would want them to do.  That is what they need to talk about how many projects council is interested in.  She said once you pick which ones you want then they will know how many hours it will take to do them and what the cost would be to have them on retainer.  If we get the grants for you then what you paid us is 1%. It depends on how many projects you want to submit.  If you only want to submit two then obviously a retainer would not be the smart way to go. A retainer would be the way to go if you wanted us to work for you every month submitting a project.

Mr. Furmanchik asked if a municipality is on retainer then you are researching for them every month and advising them to apply.  Ms. Beener said yes we research different projects and provide you with different information and tell you and you decide if you want to go ahead.  She said they do not submit anything without your approval and obviously if we are on retainer we are working full time for you.

Mr. Furmanchik said the chairman of the Municipal Authority and the recreation director is here tonight.  They oversee the park and community center but we still own the properties.  If we choose to take this path of a retainer would you consider splitting the retainer fee between the two?  Ms. Beener said yes, they would definitely do that.  She said that could be negotiated either way.

Ms. Beener said they do a seasonal retainer for fire departments and that may be an option also.  Mr. Furmanchik said they are leaning toward doing a CFA Multimodal and asked what the time frame would be to prepare a grant like that?  Ms. Beener said 16 hours on average.

Mr. Furmanchik said over the past year he has been trying to get some resources together and has been with and talked to almost every legislator available in the area.  We have two bridges in the borough, they need replaced.  One might be shut in but one holds a top priority.  What do you think would be the best grant to go after for funding for bridges?  Ms. Beener said the Multimodal’s would be the two we have been discussing.  Mr. Furmanchik said a representative from PennDot promised him we would be put on the list and in four years would have something available for bridge replacement for the 24th Street Bridge.  An estimate from the engineer was 1.4 million replacement cost.

Ms. Beener said that is doable.  She asked if there were any businesses around the bridge.  Mr. Furmanchik said no but it is close proximity to Route 56 and is on a heavily traveled street where buses haul all the kids from the high school to the stadium.  Everyone traverses the bridge.  
Ms. Beener said all the things Mr. Furmanchik is telling her is Multimodal and with kids crossing it that’s big.  That is something you can say is a safety issue.  She said the borough has a good case there.  

Mr. Furmanchik asked if Multimodal included sewer also.  Ms. Beener said yes but there are other funds for that too.  She believes you can do something with RCAP for sewers and Redevelopment Capital Assistance Programs manage a lot of those.  

Mr. Furmanchik asked Ms. Beener, other than her mother how many people work for her company she said there are five of them and on top of that there is one they contract to do air grants.  

Mr. Furmanchik said the borough has an antiquated sanitary sewer system and we require the use of Roto Rooter a good bit, if we’re to explore the possibility of grant funding for a piece of equipment known as a vacuum truck, is there anything out there that would subsidize a piece of equipment like that.  Ms. Beener asked what the truck does exactly.  Mr. Spinos said most municipalities clean out their sewers every year of antiskid, leaves and etc.  This truck vacuums out all the material out of the basin and at the same time it is capable of shooting high pressure water to flush out the pipes.  Ms. Beener said USDA has a lot of rural community programs.  There is a grant due the end of the year.  There are loans with low interest rates and there are grants.

Council continued discussion with Ms. Beener regarding their company and relationships with other agencies.

Mr. Furmanchik asked what a retainer fee costs.  Ms. Beener said probably between $800 to $1,000 and she would have to discuss this more in depth with Michele Beener.  Mr. Holden asked if it would be either a retainer or an hourly figure.  Ms. Beener said yes.  Mr. Furmanchik asked if she was receptive to doing an hourly grant to do a test drive sort of thing.  Ms. Beener said absolutely.  

Mr. Furmanchik asked if she could relay an instance with a municipality where they were on a retainer and what they might have gained for them within a year.  She said one municipality received grants from a small sewer program to a PLCB grant and fire grants from SAFER and AFG from FEMA and Multimodal Grants.  They also did smaller ones through USDA.

Mr. Holden asked if they signed off on an agreement that they would be exclusive and would not deal with anyone else as a grant writer could we pay case by case.  She said she has never been asked that question and she is not sure what they have been charged before in the past.  Mr. Furmanchik said our engineering firm did a CFA Grant for a sewer project and were shot down.  They charged us $2,000.  Ms. Beener said she doesn’t know how much time they had into the grant but Aspire rates are low.

Ms. Beener said her suggestion if she was the council would be to try us and see if we fit for you.  We can take it for a test run and see if you would be interested in that and then we could set up a time line of grants and see if you would be interested and tell her.  Then we could go from there and see if you would still be interested in a retainer or maybe a seasonal agreement.

Mr. Furmanchik asked if there were any grants out there for police departments.  Ms. Beener said there is and one just came out with DOC with two different quantities.  One is about opioids and two is with hiring people.  Met Life Policing fund is a community policing partnership grant.  One has a max award of $10,000.  You can use one grant to match another and add it all up as one project called phase I and phase II.

Matt Grohal and Jason Zablotney discussed with Ms. Beener, DCNR and the grants they applied for in the past.

Mr. Jerley asked what was available for a fire company.  Ms. Beener said lots.  She said there is a VFAG Grant through DCNR.  It is a max $15,000 project, 50/50 cost share program so you purchase the equipment up front and then you get reimbursed in the long run.  

Council discussed various forms of payment with Aspire.  A motion was made by Mr. Holden and seconded by Mr. LaMonaca to direct the borough manager to proceed in partnership or agreement relationship pending review and research of references provided. Remarks; Mr. Furmanchik said he would like to see us go for a CFA Multimodal Grant initially for a sewer project because the cash match can come from the sewer fund.  We want to keep our sewer project going on with the fact that DEP has approached us requiring pressure testing on sewer laterals.  Our argument is as long as we can keep showing them we are trying to improve our antiquated sewer systems we can keep that at bay.  We owe it to the citizens to make sure it does not impact them.  

Mr. Holden asked what the application date was.  Ms. Beener said July 31st.  Mr. Holden asked when DCNR’s grant was.  Ms. Beener said it was April.  Mr. Holden said he was thinking we could do one in succession.  She said whenever their clients are on a retainer they offer insurance (they insure their own mistakes), second they offer impact analysis (which is economic analysis data) which costs a good bit every year to have but when you are submitting any kind of grant you need to know the economic impact data.  

Mr. Furmanchik said to do a grant for a sewer project would you work in association with the borough engineer.  Ms. Beener said yes. It could be whoever you wanted it to be.  Mr. Furmanchik said it could make your time for the sewer project easier because all the engineers’ studies are already there.  Ms. Beener said she would love to see that because that gives us feedback.  

Mr. Furmanchik said July 31st is the deadline if we decide to move forward with that and asked Ms. Beener if she would be okay with that.  She said yes.

Mr. Holden and Mr. LaMonaca rescinded their motion.  A motion was made by Mr. Spinos that we instruct the borough manager to move forward with applying for the sewer grant we last applied for with EADS through Aspire.  Mr. LaMonaca seconded the motion.  One absent, Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

Correspondence

1.  Minutes from the Windber Municipal Authorities Meeting of April 18, 2017.


Approval 	A motion was made by Mr. LaMonaca and seconded by Mr. Mash to approve payroll for
Payroll 	April 13 and April 28, 2017.  One absent, Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

Approval 	A motion was made by Mr. LaMonaca and seconded by Mr. Mash to approve the bills for
Bills 		April 2017.  One absent, Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

Unfinished	Mr. Furmanchik said our representative from EADS Vinnie Paczek was unable to be here
Business	tonight.  He has provided the following information and requests for approval:
 
PennVest Pay Request No. 13 - See Page 3 for a summary of the pay request and Page 4 for a draft copy of the pay request. The following is included in PennVest Pay Request No. 13:
EADS Construction Admin. Services - $518.40
EADS Permit Admin. Services - $171.30
EADS  PennVest Admin. Services - $1,090 .58
EADS GIS Map Update - $171.30
Total Pay Request= $1,951.58

Upon approval from Borough Council, PennVest Pay Request No. 13, in the amount of $1,951.58, will be submitted to PennVest.  

Note: $1,951.58 will be contributed from Windber Borough's Sewer Fund. Windber now has a remaining required contribution amount of $3,496.55, which will be utilized in future pay requests.

A motion was made by Mr. LaMonaca and seconded by Mr. Mash to approve PennVest Pay Request No. 13 in the amount of $1,951.58.  One absent, Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

MUNICIPAL SEPARATE STORM SEWER SYSTEM (MS4) PERMIT

l. 2016 DEP Inspection - DEP conducted an inspection of the Borough’s MS4 Program
on June 20, 2016. DEP required the preparation of a written plan of action to address recommendations. EADS submitted Windber Borough's MS4 Action Plan to DEP on September 20, 2016. (Unchanged)

2. 2017 Permit Renewal Application - The current five year permit term is ending on March 16, 2018. Permit renewal applications are due on September 16, 2017.  The requirements of the permit renewal application for Windber Borough have been identified and the most significant requirement is the submission of a Pollution Reduction Plan (PRP). A PRP will need to be completed for Windber Borough's MS4 Outfalls that discharge to the middle section of Paint Creek and to Seese Run, both of which DEP has identified as being impaired by sediment. DEP is requiring that Windber Borough implements the PRP by 2023. EADS met with Manager Furmanchik on April 10, 2017 to discuss the requirements of the PRP in detail. 
A proposal for EADS to complete the Permit Renewal Application, Pollutant Reduction Plan, and Progress Report, for Windber Borough, with an estimated fee of $9,900.00, has been provided for Council's approval.

A motion was made by Mr. Spinos and seconded by Mr. LaMonaca to approve the EAD’s proposal for the MS4 Permit Renewal at an estimated fee of $9,900.  The fee will be paid from the Sewer Fund. One absent, Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

Cash Bal.	There were no questions on the Cash Balance or Treasurer’s Report.
Treasurer
Rpt.

Council Liaison Reports

Holden/	Mr. Holden said Wine in the Park is this Saturday. He said there is also a fundraiser on the
Municipal 	20th in partnership with Laurel Auto Group and Laurel BMW, Drive for your Community
Authority	Fundraiser.  

Mr. Holden said Rocking in the Park is going to be on Friday, June 23, 2017.  That is a pretty robust schedule of the fundraisers coming up and there will be some events for the pool also.  They will be having five movie nights.

Jerley/		Mr. Jerley said they were notified they will be replacing the bridge in Scalp Level at the
WAA		entrance of Alvin’s Honda.

Mayor’s	There were no questions on the Mayor’s Report.
Report

Manager’s	NIMS Qualifications - We are still missing a few certificates of completion. Please turn Report	them turn them in so they can be kept on file.

Spring Clean Up - So far, the response for the May 15th event has been slow. There have been only eighteen permits issued as of this writing. We will advertise in the Tribune-Democrat.  As of today we have 62 permits sold.

Little League Fields - Rick Roberts and I met with the Richland Township zoning officer on May 2nd. Rick will now file for a variance with the township. I don't believe we will have any further news until mid June. I will keep you informed as to how this unfolds.

25th Street Storm Sewer Project - Due to issues regarding an inspector, the startup date has been detained until summer.

Route 56 Project - Ongoing with no issues

2017 Paving Project - Road resurfacing will begin at the beginning of June.

Police Contract - Contract proposals are always sent out six months prior to the expiration date of the contract. We will have a proposal in hand and begin negotiations at the start of June.


2004 F350 – Truck has been sold for the winning bid price of $3,000.  We used $2,500 to buy a new dump bed for the other 2004 F350 and that is one of our most active trucks in regards to alleys and cold patching.  The bed came from A&H Equipment in Somerset.  They had the lowest quote.

Solicitors	There was no solicitor’s report.
Report

St. Anthony’s	A motion was made by Mr. Spinos and seconded by Mr. Mash to approve St. Anthony’s 
Festival	request to close 22nd Street July 5th through July 11th for their annual parish festival.  One absent, Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

Matt	Mr. Grohal said if we could partner somehow together with council we feel this is a great
Grohal	opportunity to work with Ms. Beener from Aspire.  

Next 	The next council meeting will be June 13, 2017.
Meeting

Adjourn	Meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m. by Council President, Barry Jerley.

	Respectfully Submitted By:



	Robin S. Gates
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